

WEST BRIDGEWATER PLANNING BOARD
4/15/15
PRESENT: H. Hurley, H. Anderson, A. Kinahan and J. Noyes
ABSENT: G. Stetson
The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.  
1.   B. C. Way: Bruce Pilling of Pilling Engineering was present. 
At the last meeting on April 1st, Mr. Hurley had asked Mr. Pilling to move the driveway over another few feet and see if he could come up with a grading plan to address the problems and see if it would work with the twenty (20’) foot pipe.  Mr. Pilling had stated that he could bring it over to the edge of the easement which would give them another three (3’) feet.  Mr. Hurley had stated that he could then make a nice swale using the extra space.  

Mr. Pilling presented revised plans for review.  He stated that he had moved the driveway over to the edge of the easement.  He noted that the once, shallow swale was now four and half to five (4 1/2'-5') feet wide. He stated that he would have to re-grade, but was able to keep the three (3') foot cover over the drain pipe.  He also noted that the pipe is one tenth (0.10') of a foot lower than the proposed one. 
A lengthy discussion was held regarding the elevations throughout the site and how they impact the property of the abutter, Gary Hinchliffe.  Mr. Hinchliffe had attended the last few meetings with concerns about areas of his property that has significant puddles.  His major concern was that his property is lower than the proposed grading and drainage pipe and that all of the water would end up on his property.  Mr. Pilling stated that he could grade onto Mr. Hinchliffe’s property and pitch it into the low area.  Several possible options were discussed on how to do this to remedy the problems.  Mr. Pilling stated that there would be water in the pocket; not all of the time and not always a puddle but certainly wet/muddy most of the time.  He did note that the water would drain off eventually.  He briefly discussed how they could level off the area to keep the water off Mr. Hinchliffe’s property with grading and fill.  He also noted that while he could pitch the fill towards the pipe, he could not lower the pipe any further.  Mr. Hurley stated that he wished Mr. Hinchliffe had come to the meeting tonight so that they could include him in the planning to alleviate or at least mitigate the problems. 
Mr. Anderson questioned how long the water would stay after a significant rain storm.  Mr. Pilling stated that, if they grade, it shouldn’t last more than a few hours.  He stated that we have not had much recent rain so it is hard to tell.  It was noted that this only affects Mr. Hinchliffe’s property and would not impact the other abutters.  Mr. Hurley stated that they would have to get permission from Mr. Hinchliffe before moving forward with any grading or fill.  Mr. Anderson asked what would happen if they did nothing.  Mr. Pilling stated that there will be the puddle, but it would drain eventually.  Mr. Hurley noted that it is only a ten by fifteen (10’x15’) foot area.  Mr. Pilling stated that without the fill, the puddles will extend onto the next property and if the water is frozen any excess would just run off to the invert.  Mr. Noyes noted that Lot 5 will have the puddle, but would still drain onto the abutting property because it is situated lower.  Mr. Anderson stated that they are not really running the water onto Mr. Hinchliffe’s property.  Mr. Hurley agreed, but noted that it is creating the issue for him.  Mr. Hurley reiterated that it would 
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be nice if he was here tonight to get this settled.  Mr. Pilling stated that they can grade up to meet his grade.  Mr. Hurley stated that this was a good viable option.  Mr. Pilling noted that there are no plantings or shrubbery to assist with absorbing the water but noted that it was not the fault of the subdivision design.  Mr. Hurley suggested that Mr. Pilling see if he can get some kind of grading agreement with Mr. Hinchliffe, and if he could do that, then “it’s a go.” Mr. Noyes stated that if he says no, then Mr. Pilling should leave it as it is, but it would be better for him to get Mr. Hinchliffe to officially agree so that it gets put in the minutes so that it is on the record.  Mr. Noyes also suggested that they could put in a leeching drain, but noted that it is going to leech anyway.  Mr. Pilling noted that if this area is frozen and then there was a heavy rain it would cause even more problems.  
Mr. Hurley noted that that he had made a point of notifying one of the abutters by email to keep her updated on the progress of the subdivision at her request and they have never seen her since. It was also noted that other abutters were notified by telephone when this was up for discussion and none of them have appeared since then either.  

Mr. Hurley stated that Mr. Pilling has done everything the Board has requested in an attempt to rectify the drainage issues for this subdivision.  He noted that Mr. Pilling has taken a really bad situation and made it work and as long as Mr. Hinchliffe agrees to a grading plan, he sees no reason not to approve this site plan for Lot 5.  Mr. Pilling stated that he still has to finalize his plans with the Conservation Commission, who were waiting to see what this Board would do first.  He also stated for the record that he makes no agreements for the developer, Dennis Welch, but would advise him of the Board’s wishes.  Mr. Hurley stated that if Mr. Hincliffe says no to the grading plan then Mr. Pilling should dig it out, put in some crushed stone, have a leeching area and let it go at that.  Board members were in agreement.

A  Motion (HA) was made to approve the site plan for the On Site Sanitary Disposal System Lot 5, #1 B.C. Way with the provision that a grading and fill agreement is reached with abutter, Gary Hinchliffe.  Second (AK).  Vote:  Unanimous of the four (4) members present.

Mr. Hurley questioned when Mr. Welch was planning to come in and get his permits.  Mr. Pilling stated that he was anxious to get started.  Mr. Hurley stated that he would inform John DeLano of the Conservation Commission that they have received approval for the Lot 5 site plan from the Planning Board.       
2.   441 South Main Street: Charles Woodward was present.
Mr. Woodward stated that he was here to discuss some revisions he had made to the preliminary plans for the expansion of the Russell Funeral Home as a result of his last informational only meeting with the Board.  He reminded the Board that this is a six (6) acre, mostly wet parcel of land situated at 441 South Main Street. He stated that his plan has been approved by the Conservation Commission and Board of Health.  He noted that, except for the building and parking lot, the rest of the parcel is being deeded over to the Conservation Commission as it is mostly wetlands.
Mr. Woodward stated that they are proposing an intricate septic system consisting of a leeching field in front and an alarmed tight tank with chambers for chemicals, and embalming fluid disposal which has been approved by the Board of Health. 
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Mr. Woodward stated that the preexisting pavement is beat up and had no drainage.  He stated that the new drainage system will capture all of the on-site water with a series of catch basins and manhole covers and which will meet all of the Clean Water Standards.  He stated that this is a “Class A” drainage system. 

Mr. Woodward reminded the Board that one of their major concerns had been the parking lot configuration and traffic flows.  He stated that he has submitted all of the necessary paperwork to the Massachusetts Department of Transportation (DOT) and is waiting for approval of the traffic management plan for the curb cuts.  Mr. Woodward stated that they currently have three (3) curb cuts; they plan leave the first one as is, will move the second and third ones slightly, from left to right. He stated that they had a lot of trouble locating any bounds and had to go as far as the Bridgewater line and the Center of Town to tie everything in.  Mr. Woodward stated that he has turned everything into the State’s “top guy” and has been assured that they will be allowed to keep all three (3) curb cuts.  He noted that’s what happens when you go through the “old guy” who uses a common sense approach.  Mr. Hurley stated that he was surprised that they will get the three (3) curb cuts.  Mr. Woodward stated that because this is a funeral home, there will be police officers and ushers to help direct traffic when it is in use. Mr. Hurley noted that it is mostly open at the front of the site anyway.  

Mr. Woodward stated that they had reviewed the existing parking layout in detail.  He stated that proponents have provided a plan and easement to deed the excess property to the Conservation Commission.  He also noted that they have also provided for a walking access and stairs and a small foot bridge to get over the water.  Mr. Hurley noted that there was also a right-of-way already in place.  Mr. Woodward stated that it is much too wet for them to have any use of the land and that Mr. Russell only wanted to have his funeral home business.  He reported that there are only a few banks that will even loan money to funeral homes, and their approval is mostly based on having adequate parking.  Mr. Hurley questioned whether they have talked to any of the surrounding property owners to see if they are willing to sell them additional land.  He stated that this would give them a much larger parking area.  Mr. Woodward stated that they had talked to some, and there may be plans to sell to them in the future, but nothing right now.  He noted that most funeral homes currently in business all have parking issues.  Mr. Hurley questioned how many parking spaces were proposed.  Mr. Woodward stated that they expect to have fifty four (54) spaces including one (1) handicap and one (1) employee space.  

Mr. Hurley questioned whether Mr. Woodward had submitted an official site plan.  He replied that he had not as he is waiting for DOT approval.  Mr. Woodward also noted that there is the snow removal issue to address.  He jokingly stated that, for some reason, the Conservation Commission won’t let them just dump the snow into the wetlands. As to the snow removal, Mr. Woodward stated that originally he had set aside four (4) parking spaces for snow storage, but after this past winter he had doubled it to eight (8) spaces.  He also stated that at his Brockton funeral home Mr. Russell has the snow removed from the site and thought he might do the same thing on this site. 

A brief discussion was held regarding proposed lighting on the site.  Mr. Woodward stated that he had added a legend outlining each type of lighting they were planning to use and submitted a 
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packet with more detailed information. These include Type E head motion spot light, Type F ground mount spot lighting, Type G/G2 parking lot light poles Visionaire lighting on the parking islands and Type H 7’ post top light Progress Lighting on the stone wall.   He stated that they also hope to use lantern type lighting for the parking area.  Mr. Hurley stated that the Board of Selectmen always request that Hadco Lighting be used, however this Board wants “no glow” lights used.  He stated that they do not want any light to shine on any neighboring properties or interfere with any vehicle traffic on South Main Street.  Mr. Hurley suggested that the “shoe box” type lighting would be the Board’s preference.  Mr. Woodward reminded the Board that the funeral home is usually not opened past 8:00 p.m. so would not be lit up all the time.  He did note that there would be a flood light at the back of the property for security purposes and since they owned all of the land out back and there is nothing out there to disturb, it should not be a problem. Mr. Hurley reiterated that they want all of the lights aimed to shine down on the site.  

Mr. Woodward stated that Mr. Russell has plans to put one million ($1M) dollars into this property and wants a “class business.”  Mr. Anderson noted that the current owner is lucky to get it sold in light of its age and condition.  Mr. Woodward reported that the building was difficult to engineer since it is eight (8’) feet out of square.  Mr. Anderson asked if the building had a flat roof.  Mr. Woodward stated that it did.  Mr. Anderson noted that they were lucky it didn’t collapse under the weight of all the snow we had this winter.  Mr. Hurley questioned whether they planned to add a second floor.  Mr. Woodward stated that they did not, but that they would be adding a mansard roof and making improvements to the front of the building.  He stated that the current look of the building will change significantly, but the footprint will not.  

Mr. Woodward questioned the process for a formal submittal. Mr. Hurley suggested that he see Building Inspector, Steve Solari, to get the process started. It was determined that the submittal would be for site plan approval only; no special permits would be necessary.  Mr. Hurley reminded Mr. Woodward that this Board would be reviewing the lighting, access, parking and drainage.  Mr. Woodward reported to the Board that the property has been perked.  He stated that there is mostly sand and gravel in the front, that no fill will be necessary and that it will have a brand new septic design.  He stated that he would submit his plans as soon as he gets his approval from the State.           
3.   Wind Turbine Bylaws:
The Board received a request from the Town Administrator to review a proposed bylaw for Wind Turbines.  It was noted that the Selectmen did not take a vote to endorse the bylaw request, but rather are seeking input from the Board and advice on this matter. The Board agreed to wait for all members to be present before reviewing the proposed bylaw at the next meeting on 5/6/15 and will make their recommendations at that time.

4.    405 West Street:
The Board received a request from the Zoning Board of Appeal to review plans for the above site.  The applicant is seeking a Special Permit to run a vehicle maintenance facility, consisting of repairing, general maintenance, washing, cleaning and detailing vehicles as shown on the plan.  The maintenance will be for Enterprise Rent-A-Car vehicles only.  It was noted that the Planning 
Board is currently reviewing this same property for a site plan and special permit for activity in 
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the Water Resource Protection District which has been continued until the May 6, 2015 meeting. Mr. Hurley noted that it wouldn’t be right to make their recommendations to the ZBA while they are still reviewing it themselves.
5.   South Elm Street/Lincoln Street:  
Mr. Hurley reported that he had forwarded the Lamp Post Estates plans to reviewing Engineer, Nicholas Lanney, for his review.  He stated that Mr. Lanney had found some conflicting requirements between the detail sheets and written text in the regulations.  Mr. Hurley noted that the detail sheets are older, but the written words are the most updated and Mr. Lanney should use those for his review.  Mr. Hurley reminded the members that they would be holding a public hearing on this definitive subdivision at the next meeting on 5/6/15.
6.    Lot 174 Spring Street:
Mr. Hurley reported that he had visited this property and found a pile of wood chips at the entrance to the property.  He also reported that there was not a tree left on the site.  He stated that the only trees left are at the very corner on the street.  He also noted that there is a huge pile of boulders, and one of large pile of loam. It was noted that the Building Inspector had received a complaint from a neighboring property owner that her stone wall had been damaged, while the developer states that he never went anywhere near the wall.
7.   Election:
The Board members congratulated Mr. Anderson for his hard fought battle for reelection to the Planning Board for another five (5) year term. A reorganization of the Board will be discussed at the next meeting when all of the members are present. 
8.    Schedule of Completion:

After the meeting on January 21, 2015 the Board had sent out requests to the active subdivision proponents to submit a schedule of completion at their earliest convenience.  It was noted for the record that the only one received was from James Shalek for Woodrow Estates/Sunset Avenue Extension.  There has still been no response from the developers for B.C. Way, Bresciani Estates or West Meadow Estates.




9.  Meadow Spring Drive:

The last time the Board met with Mr. Donato he stated that his attorney, Ron Whitney, was preparing the deeds, conveyance documents, and roadway easements and would submit them as soon as they were done.  Mr. Hurley had noted that once all of the paperwork was in order, the Board would schedule a public hearing to release the surety. They would then forward the plans to the Board of Selectmen for street acceptance at the next town meeting; sometime in 2015.  Mr. Donato had assured the Board that he would make sure that everything was submitted as soon as possible.  It was noted for the record that the above documents have still not been submitted.





10.    MAIL:
Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 4/6/15, re: site plan, Elm Street, approved. (30/11C)
Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 4/6/15, re: site plan, Elm Street, approved. (30/11D)

E. Bridgewater Planning Board public hearing 4/13/15, re: five (5) Articles for Town Meeting.
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Mail continued:
E. Bridgewater ZBA public hearing 3/6/15, re: special permit, Meadowbrook Drive, granted.

Easton Planning Board public hearing 4/14/15, re: zoning amendments.

Raynham Planning Board public hearing 4/16/15, re: zoning amendments.

Raynham ZBA public hearing 4/22/15, re: special permit, 121 Titicut Road.

Raynham ZBA public hearing 4/22/15, re: variance, 238 Warren St. West.

OCPC minutes of 3/12/15 and agenda for 4/9/15.

Board of Assessor's minutes of 3/4/15 and 3/18/15.

Treasurer/Collector memo, re: Postage.
Treasurer/Collector memo, re: Postage for the revolving account.

11.   A Motion (HA) to pay the Enterprise $317.22 for the public hearing notices for 405 West  

        Street/Vit's Way.  Second (AK).  Vote:  Unanimous of the four (4) members present. 
12.   A Motion (HA) was made to pay the secretary payroll for the period ending 4/14/15.    
        Second (AK).  Vote:  Unanimous of the four (4) members present.
13.   The minutes of 4/1/15 were accepted and filed.
14.   The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Donna M. Cotter,
Secretary
